CHURCH COUNCIL MEETING
12-10-20
Virtually present:  Pr Sarah Pierce, Pam Meek, Ron Easton, Sara Meyers, Carla Girkin, Doug Neeb, and Nancy Cramer.

The meeting started at 6:35 pm.

Devotion
Devotion was led by Pr Sarah Pierce.
Treasurer's Report
Treasurer Doug Neeb reviewed the proposed 2021 budget.  It had been previously distributed via email/mail for council to look at before the meeting.  Projected expenses for 2020 are approximately $89,100 which is $15,900 under budget.  Projected income for 2020 is approximately $94,800 leaving us with a projected surplus of $5,700.  The projected revenue is enough to pay the expenses for 2020.  People were faithful in their offerings by mailing them or using Simply Giving (electronic deposits).  Simply Giving is a great way to make sure your offerings are given in a convenient and regular fashion that gives a steady revenue stream to the church.

The 2021 budget is $82,755.  It is assumed that we will be able to hold in person services at some point in 2021.  Pr Sarah’s presence will help.  There are very few things in the budget that we can change because most of them are utilities, insurance, loan payment, etc.  Compensation is the biggest expense.  We will save in 2021 because of the difference in paying Pr George and Pr Pierce.  The office assistant payment method was standardized.  She will be paid twice each month for a set dollar amount instead of every two weeks for the actual hours worked.  A raise of $1.00/hour has been included.  It is a change from $420 gross per paycheck to $450 gross per paycheck. The 2020 budgeted item was $14,050 and the 2021 amount will be $10,800, a savings of $3,200.  We will still save over 2020 even with the raise because of the fixed hours per paycheck.

We will save almost 50% of compensation between Pr George ($41,500) and Pr Pierce ($22,300).  Part of the difference is based on her experience and the duties expected of her.  Pr Pierce is not ordained and will not get paid as much until then.  She will be ordained when she receives and accepts a call from a church.  She has not been called by us but signed a covenant for a specified length of time.  We can’t call her until the transition process is finished.  At some point in the future, we may need to change the compensation based on what we decide to do:  call a FT or PT pastor or share a minister with another church.  There is no vocal choir director or supply minister expense for 2021.  Choir can’t meet during COVID and the previous director, Vickie Miller, did not want to be paid.  We don’t have a need for supply pastors because we have been meeting via Zoom and members have led services in the absence of a minister.
The funding for congregational meals and pamphlets was removed for 2021.  Internet costs have gone up because of Zoom and other uses.
The loan balance is $52,000 and matures September 2025.  At that time, it will be paid down to around $11,000 and either make a balloon payment or refinance it.  The interest rate is 5.25%.  We took it out in September 2016 for $99,000 to do much needed improvements to the facility.  One thing to consider is that a loan under $100,000 did not require a lien on the building.  The current low loan rates you see are for secured loans.

We have $60,000 in the bank accounts:  $16,000 are designated and $44,000 in cash.  At this time, we could close the doors, pay off the loan and have $7-8,000 left over plus the income from the sale of the building.

Pledges for 2021 were $64,600 leaving a budget shortfall of $18,155.  This doesn’t mean we will go out of business because pledges are typically less than the revenue.  We have a hard-core group of people that never return pledge cards, but we have been able to estimate the amount we could expect them to give.  We received about 2/3 fewer cards than last year.  COVID was a factor because members did not have 4 weeks of Stewardship talks to remind them to return the cards.  They were mailed and we were asked to return them, which is out of the norm.  A reminder will be given at the congregational meeting to return cards if they haven’t done so already.  There was a slight decrease in Simply Giving at the end of the year, but Doug was not sure why.  Simply Giving is a great way to give your offerings.
Doug moved and Pam seconded that the 2021 budget be presented at the 12-20-20 congregational meeting.  Motion carried.
The budget may need to be adjusted to replace Doug as treasurer since no one in the congregation has accepted the position.  The $750 in the 2020 budget was to get professional help with a tax issue.  Doug estimates it takes about 2 hours/month to do the job.  Anyone with a financial background would want $300/month.  It would take $3,750-4,500/year to pay an outside firm to replace Doug.  Pam remains optimistic that someone within the congregation will step up to take over the treasurer’s job.

Minutes
November minutes were approved.  Motion made by Nancy and seconded by Ron. Motion carried.
Pastor's Report

Welcome to Pastor Sarah!  We are very happy to have her with us.  She is working on the Christmas Eve service with Ron, Sara, and David Fast.  Confirmation is the other project.
President's Report
Pam is paying the bills right now.  Doug left her a few signed checks.  We will need to find an accounting firm to take over the treasurer’s job.  At least two firms will need to be considered.  Another appeal will be made during the 12/20/20 congregational meeting for a member to take over the duties.
Pam will have knee surgery on 12/15 but should be available for the meeting on 12/20.  Ron will run the meeting in her absence.

Pam moved and Ron seconded that a Christmas bonus of $150 be given to Jean Meroni, church secretary.  Motion passed.

Transition Team

Worship & Music
The online services are better with Pr Sarah and some of the readers recording from the sanctuary.  Have music provided by David Fast is a welcome addition.  It seems more like a “real” service.  Ron has gotten positive feedback online.  It was good to see Jim McDonald and people like Pr Sarah’s sermons.

Sara and Marty Meyers will change the paraments before Christmas Eve.
Learning/Youth
Thanks to Katie Dustin and her family for decorating the Christmas tree in the sanctuary.
Carla is trying to organize gift bags for the congregations.  She is deciding if they will be for the shut ins or everyone.
Witness
The website continues to get positive feedback, especially the Advent calendar.  An Advent 2020 banner was added.  The 11/29/20 service had 128 unique visitors.  The 12/7/20 service had 104 unique visitors.  Comments were about the sermons, music by David, and prayers by Betsy.  Pr Sarah’s name has been added to the ad in The Examiner.  We are back up to 1005 freshness rating—it had been down to 91%.  The goal is 95% or higher.
Stewardship
Nancy handed out coin tubes at the September congregational meeting.  They were to be filled with coins and returned to church.  She wrote a story about them to remind everyone.

Community Life
No report.
Property

There was a scare that the extra set of keys were lost.  We will rekey the building sometime after the first of the year. Jean Meroni and Phil Gross will walk through the building and determine what we need.  We should have all outside doors the same.  The outer office and Pastor’s office need to have separate keys.  The bell closet needs its own key.

Old Business
The 12/20/20 congregational meeting will be held at 11 am to discuss and approve the 2021 budget.  We will also welcome Pr Sarah to All Saints.

Thank to everyone that participated in the silent virtual auction.  Ron, Nancy, and Niel Johnson did a lot of work on the project.  It was our first time to try this and we learned a lot.  There are lots of notes for next time.  We consider it a success even if we didn’t have a monetary goal.  It was a lot of work but there was also fun involved.  Our main goal was getting the name of the church out to the public but getting it advertised was harder than expected.  The ad in The Examiner was ok but we need more social media impact and flyers to post at businesses. Most of the items have been cleared out of the sanctuary.  There are a few items in the SS room waiting to be picked up by winning bidders.  Twenty of the 78 items were sold.  We raised $336 from items with an additional $10 in donations.  There was some disappointment in the number of people that participated.  Better communication between everyone involved must happen next time.  It was originally a 5-day auction but was extended an additional 5 days.  Some of the items were priced too high so they were lowered, and 3 additional items (including the quilt) were sold.  Most bidders were church members and they bid on 2-3 items.  The software we used cost $30 and was covered by Ron.  He looked at 5-6 options but most of them took 3-5% in fees.  This program was free for up to 20 items.  The $30 covered up to 100 items with one image per item.  You could upgrade to get more images per item and better descriptions.  It was a surprise that the Mahomes plaque didn’t sell.  Leftover books will be taken to Half Price Books to see if we can any additional money.  Other items will be taken to a local thrift store.  Hillcrest in Lee’s Summit does a lot of good work with transitional housing and budgeting.
New Business
The congregational meeting will be on 12/20/20 at 11 am via Zoom.  There is no need of meeting a quorum to pass the budget.
A letter of invitation will be drafted by Pam and Pr Sarah to be mailed to former Blue Ridge Trinity members.  Pam will work with David Fast to see if he can get info from Shirley Johnson.

Teresa Dustin won a prize from the downtown Lee’s Summit business group and offered to have it set up at church.  She can have a custom designed blessings box similar to a little library.  Having it shaped like our church building would be nice.  The location of the box may depend on city coding, visibility, and proximity to a safe place for people to stop and use it.  The lower drive by the stone sign was suggested.  People could pull off the street and be safe when they made use of it.  Pam moved and Ron seconded that we move ahead with the request.
Pam will make one more appeal to donate money for the recipient of the silent auction, Lutheran Disaster Relief.

MLM can get matching funds if donations are made through a link to Thrivent.  Ron has this information on the website and other social media.

Sara moved and Carla seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  Motion carried.  Meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted
Sara Meyers

Council Secretary
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